

APPENDIX 1.
Minutes of The Annual Meeting of Newbury Town Council
Held in the Council Chamber, Town Hall, Newbury, 

at 7.30 pm on Monday 18 October 2021.
The meeting was preceded from 7.00 pm by a briefing from the Civic Manager on the arrangements for Remembrance Sunday, 14 November, 2021.

Present
Councillors Phil Barnett, Jeff Beck, Martin Colston, Billy Drummond(Town Mayor), Jo Day,               Nigel Foot, Chris Foster, Jon Gage, Roger Hunneman, David Marsh, Steve Masters, Vaughan Miller, Andy Moore, Gary Norman, Elizabeth O’Keeffe, Erik Pattenden, Pam Lusby Taylor and Sarah Slack
Officer in Attendance
Hugh Peacocke – Chief Executive Officer

30. Apologies for absence 

Apologies received from Councillors Sue Farrant, Stuart Gourley, Olivia Lewis,          Martha Vickers and Tony Vickers

         Absent:  Councillor Jon Gage.
31. Declarations of interest and dispensations

Councillors Phil Barnett, Jeff Beck, Billy Drummond, David Marsh, Steve Masters,        Andy Moore and Erik Pattenden are also Members of West Berkshire Council, which is declared as a general interest on their behalf and a dispensation is in place to allow them to partake in discussions relating to West Berkshire Council business.

32. Minutes of the meeting of Newbury Town Council held on Tuesday 22 June 2021
Proposed: Councillor Steve Masters
Seconded: Councillor Martin Colston
Resolved: To approve the minutes of the meeting of Newbury Town Council held on  Tuesday 22 June 2021 as a true record of the meeting.
Councillor Erik Pattenden abstained as he was not present at the meeting on 22 June 2021.
33. Questions and Petitions from Members of the Public
Question received from Mr. Allan Mercado


A)
Does the Newbury Town Council believe that the mayoral chain should be safely locked away and not worn on public events either in the town or county of Berkshire?

The Mayor responded as follows:

The Chain Of Office holds important civic and historical significance to the town and has been worn by elected Mayors since 1884. Newbury’s chain of office is held at very high regard in comparison to others around the country and makes for very interesting conversation at mayoral engagements. It is also one of the few pieces of civic regalia on regular display for public viewing when worn by the Mayor.

As part of our insurance policy, when an engagement calls for the Mayor to wear the Chain of Office they will be accompanied by the Mayor’s Attendant. The role of Mayor’s Attendant is to provide safety to the Chain of Office whilst it is being worn in public and is a very specific role to provide the appropriate security for the chain to be on public display. With this role in place, and following our insurance practices, there are appropriate measures for the Chain Of Office to be worn in public and enjoyed by many members of the community who will learn more about the civic history of Newbury.

When the Chain of Office is not in use, it is safely locked away.

Mr. Mercado, do you have a supplementary question?

Mr. Mercado asked that the response be sent to him in writing.

B)
Question received from Mrs. Paula Saunderson. As Mrs Saunderson was not in attendance, The Chief Executive officer had circulated the full question to all members.
This relates to Agenda items and updates in respect of the Victoria Park Community Café. There is no mention of this aspect in the paperwork and it is an important unresolved Condition of Approval. 

The Mayor responded as follows:

The Council has received planning permission for this project and our officers are working with the professional design team and the planning authority to discharge all of the conditions of the planning permission. When this is completed we will be in a position to prepare our design brief and to go to tender to construct the community café.

Please note that later in the meeting we will be seeking approval to apply  for a loan up to £300,000 towards the cost of the café. Assuming we get approval for the loan, we  will not draw down any monies unless we need to do so.

34. Members’ Questions and Petitions
A)
Councillor Jon Gage asked the following question:
Members may be aware that located in the Nightingales area of Newbury  there is a multi-use games area or ‘MUGA pitch ’ which should be providing an excellent recreational facility for that local community. However, despite efforts by several parties to get this facility open to the public it remains closed.  Can I ask what steps this council can take to get this games area open for local community use where I am sure it will be a much-appreciated local facility?

The Mayor responded as follows:
We are well aware of the MUGA attached to The Willows Primary School in the Nightingales. As Councillor Gage has said, it is an excellent recreational facility and we agree that it should be made more accessible for the community living in that area.

 It is Government policy that schools should explore with their communities ways in which their facilities can be of greater benefit to the community. 

The MUGA at the Willows Primary School was paid for by taxpayers and by local development contributions under section 106. Indeed, I was successful in getting a members’ bid form West Berkshire Council of £30,000 towards the overall cost of £35,000 to upgrade the MUGA.

 It is only fair that the community should have more access to these facilities. This is especially the case after school hours, at weekends and during school holidays, when children most need these facilities and when they are unused and empty.

The MUGA at the Willows is a purpose- built facility, with high security and good access control. The school should engage with responsible community groups to explore options to make the MUGA available to them. Groups such as The Greenham Community Youth Project could really benefit from access to the MUGA and we are confident that they would work with the school to ensure that any access is safe and properly controlled. 

If Councillor Gage agrees we will take the following actions:

1. The Council will write to the School’s governing body and to West Berkshire District Council calling on them to immediately engage with community groups in the Nightingales area to invite them to use the MUGA and to agree reasonable terms and conditions with them for this.

2. We will ask our dual-hatted members to pursue this matter at District Council level, and

3. We will also ask the Governing body and West Berkshire Council to report back to us within 3 months to advise is of the progress they are making in this matter. 

Councillor Gage, do you have a supplementary question?
Councillor Gage replied that he was happy with the Mayor’s response.

35. Suspension of Standing Orders

Councillor Phil Barnett told the meeting that he had an urgent question to ask following the recent attacks at MPs surgeries .


Proposed: Councillor Phil Barnett

Seconded: Councillor Vaughan Miller
Resolved: That standing Orders be suspended to allow Councillor barnett to put an urgent question to the meeting.

The question was as follows:
“In view of recent attacks at MPs surgeries does the risk assessment for councillors surgeries need to be reviewed?”

 The Mayor responded that the Council would do so.
36. Citizens’ Advice West Berkshire
The Mayor invited Ms. Sue Mackie, Chief Executive, Citizens Advice West Berkshire to make a presentation on their work in Newbury and in particular the use of the Town Council’s ongoing funding.
The meeting thanked all at Citizens’ Advice for the excellent work they did for the people of Newbury and West Berkshire.
The Mayor and the Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee made a presentation to Ms. Mackie of the council’s contribution for 2021-22 of £20,000 to Citizens Advice West Berkshire.
37. Town Mayor’s Report


The meeting received the Town Mayor’s report
38. Leader’s Report


The meeting received the Leader’s report
39.   Chief Executive officer’s Report

   The meeting received the Chief Executive Officer’s report
40.    Notice of Motions

A)
Submitted by Councillor Vaughan Miller
To amend Paragraph 1.G.8. a) of the Council’s Strategy 2019-2024 to read as follows:

G. Provide a strong voice for Newbury to push the following with WBC, Newbury BID, etc:

8.  Lobby WBC to:

a) Provide a first-class football ground and stadium to enable Newbury’s Men’s, Ladies and Youth teams to aspire to play football at a level equivalent to the size and importance of the town (National League for a men's team, Southern Premier for a women's team). The aspiration of this council is for the ground to remain within a short walking distance of the town centre, allowing for footfall to increase as the clubs grow up their league structures and attract more home and away fans, with all the benefits to the town's businesses that that implies.
Inability to provide a suitable alternative site should result in the ground on Faraday Road being redeveloped with 3G pitches, providing higher availability for matches and training for the community, and be scalable so it can grow from an initial Step 4 level to higher levels up to Step 1 (National League/Southern Premier) should our teams' success require it.
In proposing the motion, Councillor Miller also commented on the good wok that this Council had done to ensure that the football ground retained its status as an Asset of Community Value. 

Proposed: Councillor Vaughan Miller

Seconded: Councillor David Marsh
Resolved: That the Council supports the motion as presented.

B)
submitted by Councillor Chris Foster: (Appendix 5)

That this Council resolves:

1.
To declare its Support for the Climate and Ecology Bill.

2.
To write to the CEE Bill Alliance, the organisers of the campaign for the Bill, expressing support (joinus@ceebill.uk).

3.
To write an open letter to Laura Farris MP (shared with our residents through local and social media) urging her to: 

        

 i) sign up to support the Climate and Ecology Bill, and

 ii) lobby the UK government to push for COP26 to adopt a carbon budget that would limit warming to 1.5 °C.

4.
To refer the matter to the Council’s Strategy Working Group to consider how the Council might respond to the ecological emergency, and

5.
For the Working Group to consider how to prioritise a joined-up approach to the climate and ecological emergency in the annual strategy review and forthcoming budget allocations for 2022/23

Proposed: Councillor Chris Foster

Seconded: Councillor Martin Colston
Resolved: That the Council supports the motion as presented.

41. Committees

The Council received the minutes from the following meetings:

· Community Services Committee

28 June and 20 September
 

· Planning & Highways


21 June, 12 July, 2 August, 23 August, 










13 September, 4 October (draft)


· Civic Pride, Arts & Leisure    

5 July and 6 September


· Policy & Resources 



19 July  and 11 October (Draft)                      

42. Local Democracy Working Group

Councillor Jo Day, Chairman of the Local Democracy Working Group updated the Council on the Local Democracy Programme 2021. It was noted that a very busy programme for the primary schools had been disrupted by outbreaks of Covid-19 in some schools. However, the schools who did attend the presentations in the council chamber gave very positive feedback. The Mayor thanked all the councillors and the officers who supported the programme.

43. Approval to apply for a Loan
Members noted the Chief Executive’s Report and the outcomes of the public consultation regarding the council’s proposal to borrow up to £300,000 towards the construction of a new community café in Victoria Park. 

The CEO pointed out that the business community in Newbury, as represented by the Business Improvement District had also written a letter to the council expressing their strong support for the proposal.

Proposed: Councillor Roger Hunneman
Seconded: Councillor Andy Moore

Resolved: to apply for a loan of up to £300,000 from the Public Works Loan Board towards the construction of a new community café in Victoria Park.
44. Budget for 2022/23
The Council noted the budget production plan with a target to produce a draft budget for e-mail distribution before Christmas, so that full discussions can take place at the Policy & Resources Committee meeting on 17 January 2022 and at the subsequent Council meeting on Monday 31 January 2022.  
All members of the Council to submit proposals to officers for consideration by the relevant Committee for inclusion in the draft budget and the Council’s Strategy when they consider their budget needs for 2022/23. Such proposals should be submitted with as much detail as possible by the 5th of November 2021.
The Council and each Committee / Sub-Committee would be asked to consider their budget needs for 2022/23, in time for inclusion in the draft budget (and / or revised Strategy) being prepared for January 2022.

45. Forward Work Programme for Full Council meetings 2021/22
The Council agreed that Community United West Berkshire be invited to the January 2022 meeting.  The Council noted and agreed the Forward Work Programme.      
There being no further business, the Town Mayor declared the meeting closed at  9.02 pm. 
Town Mayor: ________________________

Date: _________________





